DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

25th January, 2012
Present:
Councillor SL Hancock (Chairman)

Mrs G Hayward and Mrs M Thomas, Messrs A Archer, D Ellis, EA Sangster; Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, JA Brinsden, RN Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan and M Williams .

(Ms C Gwyther joined the meeting during consideration of planning application NP/11/327 – Y Gorlan, Glanrhyd [Minute 9(a) below refers].)
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 11.40a.m.)
1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors ML Evans, RR Evans, HM George, and WL Raymond.
2.
Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed Mr A Archer and Ms M Thomas to their first full Development Management Committee meeting having now completed their appropriate training. 
The Chairman also welcomed Mrs Julie James, Chair of Brecon Beacons National Park Authority who was attending the meeting as an observer.
3.
Disclosures of interest

The following Member(s)/Officer(s) disclosed an interest in the application(s) and/or matter(s) referred to below:

	Application and Reference
	Member(s)/Officer(s)
	Action taken



	Minute 9(c) below NP/11/435
Alterations and re-modelling works to 6 St Brides Road, Little Haven

	Councillor PJ Morgan
	Withdrew from the meeting while the application was discussed

	Minute 9(f) below

NP/11/487 
Agricultural shed with solar panels for storage of animal feed and farm machinery – Mullock Farm, Dale
	Mr Richard James (officer)
	Withdrew from the meeting while the application was discussed


4.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 14th December, 2011 and Site Meeting on 9th January, 2012 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on the 14th December, 2011 and the 9th January, 2012 be confirmed and signed.

5.
Matters arising

(a)
Minute 8(f) – NP/11/419 – Penbanc Cottage, Brynberian, Crosswell (14th December 2011)
Officers referred to the question raised by Members at the last meeting on whether the Authority’s affordable housing policy applied to this particular proposal and clarified that the application had been validated before the deadline from which the policy would apply.  It was also reported that the property had now been Listed by Cadw.
NOTED.

(b)
Minute 11(i) – NP/11/219 – Kingswood, Northcliffe, Tenby

Referring to the above-mentioned minute, the Head of Development reported that she would provide the information requested at the last meeting to Members as soon as possible.
NOTED.
(c)
Minute 3 – NP/11/398 – land adjacent to Binchurn Farm, Trefin, Haverfordwest (9th January 2012)

Mr A Archer wished to point out that both he and Mrs M Thomas had received their planning training prior to the site inspection being held.
NOTED.
6.
Right to speak at Committee

The Chairman informed Members that due notification (prior to the stipulated deadline) had been received from interested parties who wished to exercise their right to speak at the meeting that day.  As agreed at the meeting of the Policy Committee held on the 26th February 2003, when the right to speak scheme was reviewed, interested parties would now be called upon to speak in the order that the applications appeared on the agenda (the interested parties are listed below against their respective application(s), and in the order in which they addressed the Committee):

	Reference number
	Proposal
	Speaker



	NP/11/425

Minute 9(b) refers
	Change of use from horticultural uses to commercial vehicle parking & storage compound, location of container used as builders store & construction of bunds to south-west & north-west boundaries; land adjoining Bethesda Manse, Narberth Road, Saundersfoot
	County Councillor P Baker, supporter
Mr C Hopkinson, agent


7.
Planning Applications received since the last meeting

The Head of Development Management reminded Members of the protocol that had been introduced whereby “new” applications would now be reported to Committee for information.  These “new” applications were ones that had been received since preparation of the previous agenda and were either to be dealt with under officers’ delegated powers or at a subsequent meeting of the Development Management Committee.  The details of these 66 applications were, therefore, reported for information.
Members noted that 66 was a high number of new applications and enquired as to whether there were any concerns or issues concerning capacity for dealing with such a large number.  The Head of Development Management confirmed that she was monitoring the situation. 

Members expressed concern at the proliferation of applications for wind turbines, fearing that – whilst one application in itself might be favourable – the cumulative impact on the National Park and its landscape might be far more damaging.  They were also concerned about the number of such proposals that were being submitted around the edge of the Park boundary, which again could have a detrimental impact.  The Head of Development stated that she had been exploring computer modelling of applications received, together with pre-application queries in an effort to establish the cumulative effect of wind turbines on the National Park.  She added that she planned to present a report to Members on this issue in due course.  She assured the Committee that a robust policy was in place with regard to determining planning applications for wind turbines, although Members could ask through the appropriate channel for any applications to be brought before the Committee for determination.
Members contended that a proliferation of wind turbines conflicted with the Authority’s primary statutory purpose, therefore this was a serious matter which needed serious consideration.  They asked the Head of Development Management to arrange a Workshop on the matter as soon as possible.
It was RESOLVED that a Workshop be arranged on the subject of wind turbines and that the remainder of the report be NOTED.
8.
Human Rights Act

The Head of Legal Services reminded the Committee that the Human Rights Act provided that, from the 2nd October 2000, the rights set out in the European Convention on Human Rights would be accessible direct in the British Courts.

The Act required that, as far as was possible, existing legislation had to be read and given effect in a way which was compatible with the Convention rights.  Furthermore, it would be unlawful for public authorities to act in a way that was incompatible with Convention rights.

In the planning sphere, relevant rights could attach both to applicants for planning permission, and also to third parties who might be adversely affected by a proposed development.  Consequently it was essential that the way in which the Authority decided planning issues was characterised by fairness, and that the Authority struck a fair balance between the public interest, as reflected in the Town and Country Planning legislation, and individual rights and interests.

Accordingly, the following reports of the Head of Development Management, which were before Members that day, had been prepared with express and due regard to the Convention on Human Rights.  In particular:

A.
In assessing each application, every effort had been made to consider, and place before Members, all the arguments put forward:

(i)
by those seeking planning permission;

(ii)
by those opposing the grant of planning permission, and 

(iii)
by those suggesting conditions deemed appropriate if permission was to be granted.

B.
Each planning application to be considered by the Committee was the subject of an individual Appraisal and Recommendation.  These embraced a balancing of any competing interest.

It was RESOLVED that the report of the Head of Legal Services be noted.

9.
Reports of the Head of Development Management
The Committee considered the detailed reports of the Head of Development Management, wherein were listed the comments of various organisations that had been consulted on a number of applications for planning permission.  Upon consideration of all available information, which included late representations that were reported verbally at the meeting, the Committee determined the applications as recorded below (the decision reached on each follows the details of the relevant application):
	(a)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/327

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr & Mrs G Davies

	
	PROPOSAL:
	New dwelling with approval sought for access only

	
	LOCATION:
	Land opposite Y Gorlan, Glanrhyd, Cardigan


This outline application for a dwelling was reported to the Development Management Committee in November, where Members had been minded to grant planning permission against the recommendation of officers.  Officers reported that it remained their view that the application was contrary to adopted policy and represented development in the open countryside with no justification, and was harmful to the special qualities of the National Park.  As such the application was recommended for refusal. 
As it had been considered that this decision would be a departure from adopted national and local planning policy Members were advised at the time that there would be a “cooling off” period of one month under the Committee’s Terms of Reference.  Members were also advised that the matter would be referred to the Welsh Government to give them an opportunity to call in the application and determine it. 

The application had been duly forwarded and a letter had been received from the Welsh Government indicating they did not wish to call the matter in as it was a matter of local importance only.  

The Authority’s Solicitor then reminded Members that the “cooling off” period had ended and that, if Members were still minded to grant planning permission, they would need to provide reasons for disregarding the officer’s recommendation.  He added that the Terms of Reference required that a recorded vote be conducted on the matter.
Councillor M Williams supported the officers’ recommendation and proposed that the application be refused.  The proposal was seconded by Mr D Ellis.

Other Members felt that permission should be granted as the plot, in their opinion, was not in the open countryside as the land was not agricultural land as it was currently used as recreational space with a garage.  In addition, a four-unit development had been granted planning permission a little further down the road, which, again in their opinion, created a hamlet.  In that respect, development of the site could then be considered as rounding off of the hamlet.  They believed that one unit only could be accommodated within the curtilage as the topographic constraints of the site prevented more, and felt that a cottage-style house would work well at this location.  If officers were concerned that an application for more than one unit would be forthcoming once the principle of development was established, they considered that a Section 106 Agreement could be drawn up to prevent this.  They went on to say that the site boundary was well screened by trees, which meant that a dwelling would not be visible as the village was entered from the west.  They added that the applicants were local Welsh-speaking people, who worked and wanted to remain in the area.  Finally, they considered that development of the land would provide an opportunity to undertake improvements to the highway by widening the carriageway slightly.

The Head of Development Management felt that a Section 106 Agreement would not be necessary as the site itself would constrain any further development.  However, she again advised that the proposal was contrary to planning policy and, as such, should be refused. 
A recorded vote was then taken on the motion to refuse planning permission, in which Members voted 7 votes to 5 against the motion as follows:

	For the motion:


	Against the motion:


	Abstained:



	Mr A Archer
	Councillor JS Allen-Mirehouse
	Ms C Gwyther (as she had joined the meeting

	Councillor JA Brinsden
	Mrs G Hayward
	in the middle of the

	Mr D Ellis
	Councillor M James
	debate)

	Councillor SL Hancock
	Councillor RM Lewis
	Councillor RN Hancock

	Councillor M Williams
	Councillor PJ Morgan
	

	
	Mr EA Sangster
	

	
	Mrs M Thomas
	


DECISION:  That consent be granted, subject to appropriate conditions, on the grounds that:
(i) The proposal complies with Policies 7 (Countryside) (Tier 5) (Strategy Policy) and 12 (Welsh Language) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan;
(ii) The site was considered to be a rounding off of the hamlet;
(iii) The site was not considered to be agricultural land or land in the open countryside as it was currently used as recreational space;
(iv) Development of the site provided the opportunity to undertake highway improvements to the road.
	(b)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/425

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr P Odley

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Change of use from horticultural uses to commercial vehicle parking and storage compound, location of container used as builders store and construction of bunds to south-west and north-west boundaries.

	
	LOCATION:
	Land adjoining Bethesda Manse, Narberth Road, Saundersfoot


Members were advised that the application site related to a parcel of land adjoining a property referred to as the ‘Manse’ in the area known as Bethesda.  The site lay immediately adjacent to the A478, was located to the south west of Saundersfoot and lay on the boundary of the National Park.

The application proposed a change of use of the parcel of land into a commercial vehicle parking base and storage compound.  Plans showed the provision of bunds around the site perimeter as well as a proposed storage container to be located to the rear of the site.  The application indicated that the site would be used for the storage of mobile catering trailers in connection with the applicant’s series of businesses in the Saundersfoot area.  Furthermore the storage compound would provide space for the applicant’s brother, a builder residing within Tenby.  Details supplied indicated it was intended to site 5 commercial trailers and up to 3 vans as well as a storage container as shown on the plans. 
Officers advised that the proposal should be refused.  The site was in an unsuitable location for the proposed use as it was considered to be development in the open countryside, which would have a detrimental impact upon the visual amenity of the area and the special qualities of the National Park.  It was further considered that the proposal would have an impact on highway safety, with large vehicles entering and leaving the site.  This said, the Highways Authority had no objection to the proposal, subject to conditions restricting the weight of the vehicles to be parked on site, together with – among other conditions – adequate parking and turning facilities being provided.
Officers went on to say that the application had been brought before the Committee as the comments of Saundersfoot Community Council were contrary to the officers’ recommendation of refusal.

The local County Council Member, Councillor P Baker, thanked the Committee for the opportunity to address Members.  He said that having visited the site he was happy to lend his support to this application.  He believed that the site could not be described as sitting in the open countryside and that it was sited within a range of commercial activities including caravan sites, a farm shop and a builder’s storage yard which was just half a mile away.  He believed that Policy 7 allowed for the sensitive filling in of small gaps in development and it was his opinion that this application fulfilled that requirement.  He believed that the storage of vehicles would have a very low impact visually as they would be behind a hedgebank and he circulated photographs of the site which had been taken that morning to emphasise the fact.
The next speaker was the applicant’s agent, Mr C Hopkinson.  He stated that his client was part of a family run business which had been established by his parents in 1982 and which employed 30 seasonal staff.  The catering vans were currently parked on his client’s parent’s driveway but expansion of the business had meant that this was no longer feasible.  The location of this site on the A478 was essential for his client to carry on his business, and no objections had been raised by the Highways Authority.  He also believed that the area contained other business activities as it was situated between a contractor’s yard and the car park for the Chapel together with a farm shop opposite.  He stated that the site would be screened by hedgebanks and the visual impact of the vehicles’ parking would be kept to a minimum. 
Members asked for clarification on Policy 42 (Employment Sites and Live/Work Units) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan and asked why officers were of the view that this was not an expansion of employment and therefore failed to meet Policy 42 requirements.  Officers explained that the policy was specific about where new employment sites could be accommodated.  In terms of national planning policy, guidance encouraged existing centres, not open countryside.  It was considered that this proposal was a new business use in that it did not exist on this particular site.  The owners would not be creating any new employment, simply relocating the business already in existence.  It was therefore considered that the proposal was a new employment activity on a new site in open countryside and, as such, should be refused.
One Member felt that the site was not in a good condition and perhaps granting permission would be an improvement as it would be tidied up.  It would also take the vehicles away from their present location at a housing estate, which was not an ideal situation.  He also felt that because of the other businesses in the area it would not be a problem to grant permission here.  The Head of Development Management warned against using the fact that there were other businesses in the area to justify granting permission in open countryside.  She also advised that the existing arrangements for parking the vans should not over-ride the policy objections.

Other Members argued that in cases where the decision was finely balanced between allowing or refusing development the Sandford Principle should be applied.  They were sympathetic to the applicant’s circumstances, but felt that this stretch of road was the gateway into the National Park.  The area had already been severely eroded over the years with inappropriate development, but to continue in that vein would only serve to destroy what Members were supposed to protect.  Members stated that this was a prime example of development creep outside what was a controlled nucleus of development and, while sympathising with the applicant, they felt that this was not the place for the development proposed. Some Members felt that it would take an enormous amount of landscaping to diminish the visual impact of the development.  Had the application been supported by a serious landscaping scheme it might have been different, but it was felt that the application could not be supported in its current form.
Officers replied that a landscaping scheme would not be enough to shield the site and reminded Members that the site was located at one of the principal entrances to Tenby and should be protected.  It was accepted that the site had been damaged in the past by highway improvements, but it was considered to be unsuitable for the development proposed.  The Head of Development Management stated that the Authority encouraged employment opportunities, but only where it was appropriate to develop.  She added that, irrespective of whether this particular stretch of road was considered to be a nicely developed area or not, it was still the National Park and, as such, the Sandford Principle and the Authority’s adopted policies applied.  She went on to say that if Members were minded to approve the application it would be subject to the one month’s “cooling off” period, whereby the application would be brought back before the Committee in March for further consideration.
The matter was then put to the vote and, upon the casting vote of the Chairman, it was RESOLVED that planning permission be refused for the following reasons:

1. The site lies outside a centre boundary as defined within the Local Development Plan where development must continue to be strictly controlled and accordingly the proposed use of the land as a commercial parking and storage compound cannot be justified as being an appropriate form of development in the Countryside. The development therefore fails to comply with the aims of Policy 7 (Countryside) as well as Policy 43 (Employment Sites and Live/Work Units) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Adopted Local Development Plan (September 2010).

2. The proposed use of the land as a storage compound with associated vehicles and a storage container will adversely affect the sensitive environment and landscape value of the National Park together with its natural beauty, wildlife and cultural heritage which the Authority has a statutory duty to conserve and enhance which is contrary to Policy 1(National Park Purposes and Duty). The development proposed would introduce an unsustainable use which will be incompatible with its location and will cause a significant visual intrusion within the wider landscape on the boundary of the National Park and is therefore considered contrary to Policy 8 (Special Qualities) and Policy 15 (Conservation of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Adopted Local Development Plan (September 2010).

	(c)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/435

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr & Mrs H Evans

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Alterations and remodelling works including provision of new porch to front and pitched roofs over existing bay windows all with natural slate finish; infilling small yard area at rear and extending flat roof deck over; removing existing window to rear bedroom and provision of new angled bay window; reduction in size of roof terrace and installation of photovoltaic panels.

	
	LOCATION:
	6 St Brides Road, Little Haven, Haverfordwest


The above-mentioned planning application was before Members as the views of The Havens Community Council differed from those of officers.

It was reported that the dwelling known as No. 6 formed part of a terrace of properties along St Brides Road in Little Haven, which was within the Conservation Area.  The dwelling had been altered and extended at both the front and the rear of the property in the 1950s, and a roof top terrace area had also been granted a Certificate of Lawfulness under planning application NP/11/025.
The current application sought approval for alterations and extensions with a front glazed porch and hipped roofs over the two existing bay windows on the front elevation.  The application also included a single storey extension at the rear which fully enclosed the rear yard area, a modest angled bay window extension to bedroom four and an 8 panel solar array at roof top level.  The proposed scheme was considered to be in-keeping with the host dwelling in design, form and scale with an acceptable level of screening to the rear.  The use of renewable technology together with the proposed water saving measures would ensure a good level of sustainable design.  As such, officers recommended that the application could be supported subject to conditions.
Members were very concerned about the detailing of the design, particularly as the property stood within the Conservation Area. They strongly considered that the glazed porch should be of timber construction, not PVCu as proposed.
DECISION:  That consent be granted, subject to appropriate conditions including the use of timber in the front porch as opposed to PVCu. 
(Planning applications NP/11/471 and NP/11/472 [Minutes 9(d) and (e) below] were considered together as they related to the same development.)

	(d)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/471

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr R Jenkins

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Extension to kitchen

	
	LOCATION:
	Highway, Newport


	(e)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/472 (Listed Building Application)

	
	APPLICANT:
	Dr R Jenkins

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Extension to kitchen

	
	LOCATION:
	Highway, Newport


It was reported that Highway was a Grade II listed early 19th Century farmhouse located to the north of Fishguard Road and forming a linear group with two storey and single storey attached cottages.
The original submission sought to construct a single storey rear extension to Highway Farm plus insert 2 no. dormer windows within the eaves of the two storey cottage element of the building either side of the ridge of the proposed new extension.  Officers were concerned about the dormer window element of the proposal and, as such, had recommended in their report to Members that day that the application be refused.  However, since writing the report amended plans had been received which addressed the officers’ concerns.  The amended design was tabled at the meeting for Members’ consideration, and officers recommended that the application be approved, subject to being built in accordance with the amended plans.
Some Members felt strongly that the design was wrong for the property as it would mean removing two Victorian windows and an attractive porch and replacing it with what was, in their opinion, an alien feature.  They felt that the scale and design of the extension could be improved, without having to remove existing features.  The Head of Development Management replied that the Authority’s Building Conservation Officer had been consulted on the application and that he was not concerned about the loss of the porch as it was a latter addition to the property.
The matter was then put to the vote and, upon the casting vote of the Chairman, it was RESOLVED:

1. that consent be granted for planning application NP/11/471, subject to the proposal being developed in accordance with the amended plans tabled at the meeting and to appropriate conditions, and
2. that Cadw be recommended to grant Listed Building Consent for planning application NP/11/472, subject to the proposal being developed in accordance with the amended plans tabled at the meeting and to appropriate conditions.

	(f)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/487

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr Hugh Richards

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Agricultural shed with solar panels for storage of animal feed and farm machinery

	
	LOCATION:
	Mullock Farm, Dale, Haverfordwest


The above-mentioned application was before the Development Management Committee for consideration as the applicant was related to a member of staff.

Planning permission was sought to construct a steel framed agricultural storage building.  The proposed building would have a typical agricultural appearance and would form part of the existing complex of buildings of Mullock Farm.  It was considered that the siting of the building ensured that it would not appear incongruous within the landscape and, as such the proposal was recommended for approval.  

However, since writing the report, concerns had been received from the Highways Authority about the possibility of soil/materials from the site soiling the highway during the construction process.  They had, therefore, recommended a condition of consent that construction work did not commence until details of the track had been approved.  
DECISION:  That consent be granted, subject to appropriate conditions including those recommended by the Highways Authority. 
	(g)
	REFERENCE:
	NP/11/511

	
	APPLICANT:
	Mr Brian Powdrill

	
	PROPOSAL:
	Certificate of Lawfulness for use as domestic dwelling house

	
	LOCATION:
	33 Goat Street, St Davids, Haverfordwest


This application was being reported to the Development Management Committee as the applicant was an Independent Member of the Authority’s Standards Committee.

The application sought a Lawful Development Certificate made under Section 191 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended) for the existing use of the above-mentioned property as a single dwelling house.  Officers reported that, following consideration of the evidence submitted, it was concluded that the applicant had proven on the balance of probability that the property had been used as an independent residential dwelling house for four or more years and a Certificate could be issued accordingly.
DECISION:  That the application be approved.
10.
Enforcement
(a)
EC10/126 – Building works prior to approval of planning permission – Llethyr, Pontfaen, Fishguard
The Head of Development Management reported that the above-mentioned holding had a long planning history, namely:

Planning permission was granted in 2003 (NP/03/301) for the erection of an agricultural building at the site for animal housing and for the storage of agricultural machinery.
A further application (NP/06/352) was submitted in 2006 for various agricultural related developments.  The application was reported to the Development Management Committee on 18th July 2007 where it was recommended for refusal on the grounds that there was no agricultural justification for the proposals, the development would be detrimental to the special landscape character of the National Park, and was contrary to policies in the Development Plan that sought to protect the special qualities of the National Park from inappropriate and insensitive development.  Members resolved to carry out a site visit but subsequently refused planning permission at the meeting on 17th September 2007 for the above reasons.
Two enforcement notices (ENF06/05 and ENF07/05) were served on the land on 5th July 2005 in relation to various structures including two caravans (one being used for residential purposes), a container unit, horsebox, a galvanized steel shed, a kennel and pens for the housing of livestock.

A planning application (NP/08/434) was received in September 2008 for the enlargement of an existing hay barn, a new cattle shed and collecting yard, the erection of pigsties and the formation of hedgebanks and provision of slurry tanks.  The application had been the subject of discussion with officers of the Authority until December 2011. 
At the Development Management Committee meeting on 19th October 2011 it was resolved to give two further months for the resolution of the design issues and the completion of a Section 106 Agreement tying the land and buildings together and identifying an area of outside storage.  Unfortunately, the Section 106 Agreement and the necessary additional information required in order to properly assess and determine the application was not forthcoming by the applicant or his agent which resulted in the application being refused in December 2011.  In the absence of any planning permission and following refusal of the planning application these works remained unauthorised.  
The breach of planning control consisted of the enlargement of a hay barn, the erection of a cattle shed and the erection of pigsties.  Excavation works have also been carried out on the site altering the contours of the land.  

In view of the history of the site, it was considered necessary to serve and Enforcement Notice for the following reasons:
I. the site was situated in open countryside where adopted Development Plan and national policies stated that development would not be allowed unless, amongst other things, there was an agricultural justification for development;

II. planning permission was refused for the development on 20th December 2011 as the application did not provide sufficient and accurate information to enable the Authority to properly assess and determine the application.  The applicant also failed to provide planning obligations under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990;

III. whilst it was considered during the application process and following consultation with the Authority’s Agricultural Adviser, that the principle of additional agricultural development on this site could be supported, concern was expressed that the applicant did not have a large owned holding.  In view of the delicate balance between the extent of land and how much stock that could be supported and how many buildings were required, it was considered that in this particular case a Section 106 Agreement was required to ensure that no part of the land was severed from the buildings.  This was recommended by both the Authority’s planning officer and the Agricultural Adviser.  Unfortunately, the applicant failed to provide planning obligations under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.
IV. works had been carried out on site without the benefit of planning permission and, as a result, were now unauthorised;

V. it was considered that the erection of the pigsties on site and the changes to the ground profiles that had been created on the land which had resulted in a high bank of excavated material were totally at odds with the aims of Policies 1 (National Park Purposes and Duty), 7 (Countryside), 8 (Special Qualities), 15 (Conservation of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park), 29 (Sustainable Design) and 30 (Amenity of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park) of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan in that the development adversely affected the surrounding natural topography and landscape.  These works were considered to be wholly inappropriate in this location and had a negative and detrimental impact on the character of the National Park;

VI. the site was situated on the northern slopes of the Gwaun Valley and the site was clearly visible from surrounding viewpoints being on a high level.  In the absence of any agricultural justification for buildings on this site, the works carried out represented an unwarranted intrusion in the landscape.

In view of the reasons outlined, it was recommended that enforcement action be taken.

It was RESOLVED that the Head of Development Management be authorised to serve an Enforcement Notice under Section 172 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended) to require:
(i) Removal of the cattle shed from the land;
(ii) Removal of the pigsties from the land;
(iii) Removal of the extensions that had been added to the existing hay barn, and
(iv) Removal of the deposited spoil and bunding and restoration of the land to its condition before the breach took place by re-grading the ground and re-seeding it with grass.
It was ALSO RESOLVED that the period of compliance with the Enforcement Notice be 3 months from the date the Notice takes effect. 
11.
Other Planning Issues

(a)
Tree Preservation Order TPO127 – Land adjacent to Bryn Eithin, Eglwyswrw
It was considered that the tree was a large specimen of good form and of a size rarely reached in Pembrokeshire, and as such made a significant contribution to the rural character and wildlife of the area.
Officers reported that on 7th November 2011 the National Park Authority decided not to confirm Tree Preservation Order 124 because it considered in this instance that the serving of the Order notice was such that the documentation might not have been received by the owner of the land, resulting in the possibility that the owner was unable to comment on the implementation adequately.  To ensure that relevant parties were given the opportunity to comment, the Authority had implemented TPO127 for the tree in question.

A letter of objection was received from the land owner raising the following issues:

1. The tree was not considered an amenity tree due to distance from road and not on a public right-of-way.

2. No threat, real or implied to T1 and as such did not merit TPO status.

Officers were not of the same opinion, however, and considered that the tree was visible from the road.  In addition, they were concerned that maintenance work along a proposed adjacent pedestrian and animal track could jeopardise the health of the tree.  As such it was recommended that the Order be confirmed.

It was RESOLVED that the Tree Preservation Order 127 be confirmed.

12.
Delegated applications/notifications
50 applications/notifications had been issued since the last meeting under the delegated powers scheme that had been adopted by the Committee, the details of which were reported for Members’ information.

NOTED.

13.
Appeals
The Head of Development Management reported on 8 appeals (against planning decisions made by the Authority) that were currently lodged with the Welsh Government, and detailed which stage of the appeal process had been reached to date in every case.

NOTED.

14.
Urgent business

It was RESOLVED that by reason of special circumstances, the following items be considered as a matter of urgency, pursuant to Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.

(a) The Director of Park Direction and Planning advised Members that Ms V Hirst, the Head of Development Management, had been offered a secondment with Welsh Local Government for two months.  Ms Hirst stated that she would be providing advice mainly in respect of the Planning Bill, but also on the economic perception of Planning Policy Wales.
Members congratulated Ms Hirst on her secondment.

_____________________________________________________________________
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